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Amnesty International

Blackheath and Greenwich
Newsletter 
July 2020
Group Meeting via Zoom, Tuesday, 14.07.2020
1. Introductions, Apologies, appointment of Newsletter Writer.  
Roger was appointed Newsletter writer for July. We welcomed Dharmi and Laurence to their first meeting together with our visitors.
2. Presentation on the case of Anoosheh Ashoori
Sherry Izadi, wife of Anoosheh and a local resident, gave us a full account of the arrest and imprisonment of her husband. He was detained in August 2017 on the street in Tehran whilst on a routine visit to his mother. He was allowed a 20 second phone call to his mother but after that nothing was heard from him for two months. During this time he was in solitary confinement, sometimes interrogated for 12-14 hours a day and sleep deprived. He went on hunger strike and attempted suicide 3 times and after 4 months was transferred to the notorious Evin prison to a ward of political prisoners.
He was accused (and subsequently found guilty) of spying for Israel, a country he has never visited and with which he has no connection. Sentenced some months later to 10 years for spying and 2 for obtaining illicit revenues (imaginary cash for spying) after a trial at which he had to represent himself because the lawyers he chose were not allowed and where no evidence against him was produced.
At appeal he was allowed a lawyer of his choice but she only had 2 hours to prepare the case and the sentence was upheld. 

The family, on Foreign Office advice, did not seek to publicize the case until August 2019 when Iran media denounced Anoosheh as a spy. Since then there has been some coverage in the media but the case is not perceived as “media friendly’ as that of Nazanin Ratcliffe. 
Sherry has met the British Ambassador to Iran and Dominic Raab once and hopes to have another meeting soon. Janet Daby, Lewisham MP, has raised the case but ‘seems to need pushing’. 

The motif for Anoosheh’s detention appears to be Britain’s long standing debt to Iran for the non fulfillment of an order for tanks. This keeps being pushed back, legal reasons being cited. As well as him and Nazanin other dual nationals, whose families are not seeking publicity, are also in prison for, it is believed, the same reason.

Sherry has a short phonecall with her husband at least once a day and he is physically in good health. He was not released on furlough as others were and conditions in the jail are not hygenic. Anoosheh has been denied specialist dental treatment. He is active in raising concerns of other prisoners with the authorities although this might make him vulnerable to reprisals.
Possible action. Sherry would like to see as much media coverage as possible. We should publicise the case on social media and circulate the petition https://www.change.org/p/bring-my-husband-anoosheh-ashoori-home-freeanoosheh and sign the Amnesty Urgent Action https://www.amnesty.org.uk/urgent-actions/jailed-dual-national-denied-dental-care. We will write letters direct to the authorities in Iran (Sherry will provide us with the addresses). Sena will contact the Amnesty advocacy team for advice on other actions.
We asked Sherry to pass on our expressions of support to her husband when she speaks to him as letters will not get through.

      3.  Campaign Updates 
CHINA
* The Human Rights lawyer, DING JIAXI, has been charged for inciting subversion.

With many other human rights defenders, he has been detained at a secret location since December 2019.

- ACTION will be taken: On-line letter will be prepared for printing, signing and sending to given address. Thank you in advance.

* Female activist, LI QIAOCHI, recently released after incommunicado detention, sends a special MESSAGE of GRATITUDE to all the friends who cared enough to write.

Because it is rare that a Chinese human rights defender has been released in such a short time frame, it is believed that this is a result of global mobilisation around her case. AI will keep a close eye on the situation. In the meantime, no further action.

CENTRAL AMERICA
To begin with some good news, in Guatemala health workers who were fired for not having a high school diploma have been reinstated. In El Salvador Evelyn Hernandez who was imprisoned for infanticide after a miscarriage has finally been cleared.

Not so good news from Mexico where the government has cut funding to women’s shelters for indigenous and Afro-Mexican women and where a victim of police torture from 2012 is yet to receive compensation and cannot afford treatment for Covid 19. 

Letters will be circulated soon and the full report is attached.

COLOMBIA

Following threats to the indigenous community of ASEINPOME, including surveillance and an arson attack,  the Public Prosecutor's Office in Villavicencio (Central Colombia) sent four people from its Technical Investigation Body to the ASEINPOME community to investigate the threats the community has experienced. Amnesty International will be in close contact with the indigenous community to assess their security situation and will swiftly react if there is a new security incident.

The Colombian NGO Somos Defensores ('We are Defenders) reports that 124 Human Rights Defenders (HRDs) were killed in 2019, the second highest number since the organisation began recording deaths in 2010. Most HRDs killed were from rural communities who are defending their land rights, however 32 were indigenous leaders.  Two thirds of the perpetrators remain unknown.

Somos Defensores also reports that 47 Human Rights Defenders were killed in the first three months of 2020 almost double the number in 2019. 

New Colombia Urgent Action

An urgent action was released the day after our meeting Tuesday, that death threats are being made against Jani Silva, an environmental, human rights and peace defender who has promoted the implementation of the Peace Agreement in the territory and has promoted reforestation initiatives.  Both Jani and her family have been threatened, in order to silence her and because she has opposed an oil company in the area.  You will find this urgent action on the Urgent Action page of Amnesty International. https://www.amnesty.org.uk/urgent-actions/protect-human-rights-defender-risk
 4.  Book Sale Issues
To be discussed at next meeting.
5. Updating the mailing list 
This has been completed. There are about 40 people on the revised list.
6.  Letter Writing

Brigitte will send stamps to anyone who needs them. Please email her with your postal address.
Geoff drew attention to the latest Urgent Actions which he has circulated. Many of them can be completed very simply by email.
At present it is difficult to keep a record of what letters have been sent. If possible please notify David W. our treasurer, when you write a letter. 

To be discussed further at next meeting.
7. Summer Social

Provisional date August Bank Holiday, Monday 31st. On Blackheath near Northern section of St Austell Road or at Nancy and Geoff’s, Covid 19 lockdown precautions permitting.
8.  Arrangements for Future Meetings
Tuesday 11 August by Zoom.

Letter Writing – Ongoing. 

  AOB

The group was dismayed to learn of Keith’s resignation because of his dissatisfaction regarding lack of action by Amnesty about the Israeli Occupied Territories.
Geoff mentioned the recent letter from the Chair of AIBG regarding Black Lives Matter which he has circulated. It was agreed that this should be a topic for a future meeting.
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